PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 8TH NOVEMBER 2011

Present:
Mrs IB


Mr TF


Mrs IY


Mrs JA


Mr AA


Mrs PK


Mrs PD


Mr ID


Mrs AM


Ms JH


Mr FJ


Mrs CC


Ms PH
Mrs JP (Chair)
Miss Lorna Prescott, Practice Manager (Minutes)

Apologies:
Ms KM


Mr DL


Mr PB



Mrs DB

Mrs JP opened the meeting by thanking all present for attending.

1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting
Mrs JP then asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  All present agreed these were a true account of the meeting.  This was officially seconded by Mrs IY.
NB: It should be noted that today’s minutes have been typed to follow the agenda items – anything unrelated to the agenda item topic is listed separately under Any Other Business for ease of reading.

2. Agree Terms of Reference

Mrs JPasked everyone to refer to the example Terms of Reference that had been supplied to everyone.  (This document is an extract from the National Association for Patient Participation – Getting Started booklet and is provided to members as a starting guide only).

Mrs JP asked all present if they wished to add or remove any from the example sheet provided.

Mr ID said that he would like included ‘Increasing awareness of alternative therapies within the NHS or outside the NHS’ ie. homeopathy etc.  This was not opposed by any members and will be included.
Mrs IY said that she had a query regarding point 12 ‘Fundraise for medical equipment or other facilities to improve the practice and/or fund the activities of the PPG’.  Mrs IY asked Lorna if the PPG needed to be registered if they were fundraising.  Lorna said that she did not know.  Mr ID said that due to the numbers involved in the PPG he did not think we would need to be registered.  

Lorna said that the PPG members should feel free to remove/add any of the example terms of reference as they see fit as the handout provided was only provided as a starting guide.
Mrs IY felt point 12 should be removed until we have clarification on this issue.  Lorna asked Mrs IY if she would like to look into the issue and feedback to the group at the next meeting.  Mrs IY agreed to this.  Therefore, exclusion of point 12 was agreed by the group.
ACTION POINT:

Mrs IY to obtain information on fundraising and if registration is 
required and provide feedback at next meeting. 
ACTION POINT:

Lorna to provide all members with a copy of the updated Terms of 

Reference.
Mrs JP said that that the Terms of Reference could be reviewed again at a later date if the members felt further items needed to be added/removed.

3. Agree Rules of Meeting

Mrs JP asked everyone to refer to the example Rules of Meeting that had been supplied to everyone.  (Again, this document is an extracted from the National Association for Patient Participation – Getting Started booklet and is provided to members as a starting guide only).

Mrs IY asked if the following could be added ‘To be non-judgemental’.  This was not opposed and so will be included.
No further amendments were deemed necessary.

ACTION POINT:

Lorna to provide all members with a copy of the updated Rules of 

Meeting.
4. Services Available at the Surgery

Mrs JP asked everyone to turn to the services available at the surgery handout that Lorna had provided to everyone.  All present agreed that the practice provides an extensive number of services to patients.
Mrs IY said that one of the services she had to look up was ‘cryotherapy’ and asked if this was not duplicated further down the list as skin tag removal and minor ops.  

Lorna explained that these were 3 separate procedures.  Cryotherapy is a term used in the removal of warts, verucas etc whereby liquid Nitrogen is used to ‘freeze’ the wart which should die and fall away from the skin in the following week(s).  The GP performs the first treatment (5 minute appointment) and if further treatment is needed this is provided by a Nurse (7 minute appointment). 

Skin tag removal is performed only by a GP (10 minute appointment).

Minor surgery, involving the excision of moles/cysts etc, is again only performed by a GP with a Nurse in attendance (15 minute appointment). 
5. Review of Practice Brochure

Mrs JP asked all present if we could move on to the review of the practice brochure.
Lorna said that she had marked down the amendments that she new needed to be made due to changes in services, staff etc but was very interested to hear any suggestions the group have as to what they feel would be useful to include.  Lorna will then feedback their suggestions to the GPs.
· Mrs IY suggested moving the information regarding extended opening which is currently under the heading of ‘opening times’ to the heading of ‘appointments’.
· Mrs PK suggested highlighting the sentence beginning ‘If you are unable to keep your appointment…’ under the heading of ‘appointments’ to reduce DNAs.

· Mrs IY suggested adding something about the existence of the PPG.

· Mr ID suggested putting an example in of when prescriptions would be ready under the 48 hour rule.

· Mr ID suggested adding the telephone number for the GUM clinic under ‘useful numbers’.

· Ms JH suggested adding the telephone number for the Samaritans under ‘useful numbers’.

· Mrs JP suggested adding the telephone number for the Elderly Social Worker under ‘useful numbers’.

· Mrs JP suggested adding something about memory loss including the option to take someone with you to your appointment.

Mrs IY said that she had noticed in the brochure we cater for patients with disabilities and asked if there was any possibility that patients with challenging behaviour could go straight in with a GP on arrival or wait in another area away from the main waiting area.  Lorna said that unfortunately these patients cannot go straight in to the GP as the GPs would already be consulting and in some instances the GP may be behind.  Lorna said that also spare rooms were an issue and we could not provide a separate waiting area for these patients.  Lorna said that we have increased our GPs at the practice from 6 to 8 and we also have community staff using the consulting rooms ie. physiotherapist, health trainer, midwives etc which has considerably reduced room availability.

Mrs CC asked why patients had been stopped from waiting in the GP corridor.  Lorna said that this was because the practice received a complaint from a patient who said that it wasn’t very nice if a patient comes out of GPs room tearful and upset to be immediately faced with people sitting in the corridor.  
Mrs CC said that she was pleased that our surgery did not play music as some waiting areas do as this can be very irritating.
Mrs IY asked if the surgery had an induction loop system on the tannoy for the hard of hearing.  Lorna said she did not know but would find out.

Action Point:
Lorna to ascertain if induction loop system is used on tannoy system.

Mr ID asked if there were any problems in using translators for patients whose first language is not English.

Lorna said that the practice has access to Language Line, the GP/Nurse can ring them and be transferred to an individual who speaks the patients language who acts as a translator.  In addition, patients are free to bring in their own translator to a consultation should they wish to do so.

Mr ID also mentioned that the practice brochures used to be displayed on the reception counter but when he called into the surgery recently he had to ask for one.  Lorna said as we were running low on these they had been placed behind reception so that they could be handed out to new patients.  

6. Appointments System

Lorna provided everyone with a copy of a handout showing the appointments system.  Lorna explained that when the new General Medical Services contract came into effect on 1st April 2004 GP practices were asked to change their appointments system to make the majority of their appointments available for patients to book ‘on the day’.  Our practice duly changed to this new system at that time.  
From September 2008 practices were then asked to open ‘extended hours’ to offer appointments from 7.00am-8.00am and from 6.30pm-8.00pm on set mornings/evenings on a  pre-bookable basis up to 1 week in advance.  Again, the practice adopted this new system.
Lorna explained that each GP has 2 appointments in the morning and 2 appointments in the evening that are pre-bookable up to 1 week in advance, in their routine surgeries.  In addition, all of the ‘extended hours’ appointments are pre-bookable up to 1 week in advance.  
Our telephone lines open at 8.00am daily for appointments to be booked and close at 6.30pm (1pm on Wednesdays).  Patients who prefer to attend the surgery to book an appointment can do so but these are only bookable from 8.00am.

Mr FJ asked if the majority of appointments were booked via the telephone.  Lorna said that they were.

Mr FJ then asked how many staff answer phones for appointments each morning and Lorna said that there were 5 staff answering the phone lines to book appointments first thing in a morning.  
Mr JF said that at 8.25am in a morning all the appointments can be gone for that day.  Mr JF said that when he calls and gets and engaged tone he then gets a message saying the lines are busy and that he is charged 10p for this call.

Mr TF said that he has never rung and got a message to say the line was busy.

Both Lorna and Mrs JP said that if the call is not connected to the surgery the provider should not charge for this.

Mrs JP said that she finds it easier to ring the surgery on her mobile as re-dialling is easier.

Mrs IY said that sometimes when she rings and is told there are no appointments left if she says she is going to go to Out of Hours she is then given an appointment.

Lorna said that if a patient needs an emergency appointment we would not refuse them (these calls may be put through to the Duty Doctor that day to speak to the patient to ascertain the level of urgency).  If a patient needs a routine appointment and there are none left the day the patient rings, there should be appointments available if the patient rings the following day.  Alternatively, the patient can ask if there are any pre-bookable appointments available.  It should, however, be noted that if a patient wishes to consult with a specific GP then their wait may be longer.
Lorna said that the practice is aware we have an issue with getting through to the practice via telephone.  Our current telephone system is over 10 years old and we only have facility for 5 incoming lines on the mainline number of 01942 821899.  We have been in talks with the IT Department at the Primary Care Trust (PCT) for over 18 months regarding the installation of a new telephone system funded by the PCT.  The PCT was rolling-out new telephone systems to all GP surgeries but unfortunately, since the Governments decision to dissolve PCTs, this has raised issues over future funding which is delaying matters.  Lorna said that the new telephone system would allow more incoming lines to the practice and said that she is still in discussions with the IT Department to try and get this installed at the earliest opportunity.
Lorna added that approximately 5 years ago the practice looked at installing one of the 0845 telephone systems in the practice which allows callers to be ‘queued’ on the line but decided against this due to significant cost that would be incurred by patients in addition to high maintenance costs. 
Mrs CC said that she has friends at other surgeries who were surprised she is able to get an appointment the same day with her GP and that she feels the appointments system we have of being able to be seen on the same day is extremely good.

Mrs JA also said she felt the current appointments system was very good.

Lorna asked Mr FJ if he had any suggestions on how we could improve.  Mr JFJ said that he did not as he didn’t know the system.

In addition, Lorna said that in the past we have done audits on appointments and it only takes approximately 15 seconds to book an appointment and as a result up to 300 appointments can be booked in the first 15 minutes of the telephone line opening at 8.00am.  We are a very big practice with just under 14,000 patients and demand for appointments will always be high.

Ms JH asked how many of the DNAs per month are extended hours pre-bookable appointments.  Lorna said that she would perform an audit and provide these figures to the group.

Action Point:
Lorna to audit extended hours pre-bookable slots for months of August-October 

and feedback to group.

7. Feedback from PPG Network Meeting

Lorna said that she received an email at short notice inviting a member of the group to a PPG Network Meeting.  Both Lorna and Mrs JP were unable to attend and so asked Mrs JH if she could attend.  Mrs JH attended but unfortunately was not at today’s meeting to provide feedback.
Both Lorna and Mrs JP said that they would attend the next PPG Network Meeting.

8. Any Other Business

Suggestions from Ms JH (in italics with bullet points)
· To encourage men to take more responsibility for their health – a men only surgery one late evening per month, staffed by male GPs?

Lorna said that the practices already does late evening ‘extended hours’ appointments each Monday and Thursday until 8.00pm which could be utilised by patients.  Lorna said that for a male GP to undertake a dedicated male health clinic would mean a reduction in routine appointments.  As demand for routine appointments is currently high this is not a feasible option for us at present. 

· A medicines explanation leaflet launched by a mini ‘road show’ in the form of a display staffed by Mr England in the surgery waiting area where he could give explanations and advice regarding the various protocols for taking different types of medicines (ie. why not with grapefruit, why standing up, why on an empty stomach, why on a full stomach, why not mixed with other meds etc).  The preparation of the leaflet could be offered as a student project to a local university pharmacy department.

Lorna said that she had spoken to Warren from England’s Pharmacy last month.  Warren said that patients can request a ‘medication review’ with the pharmacist at any time.  The pharmacists will also undertake opportunistic ‘Medicines Use Reviews (MUR)’ on patients.  For example, a patient on Warfarin may have no recent INR test reading and in this instance the pharmacist would fill in a form and the patient would hand this into their GP for actioning.  The pharmacist may check a patient’s inhaler technique to ensure they’re using this correctly but in this instance no form is completed.  If there were any contraindications with medicines the pharmacist would alert the GP surgery.

Lorna said that from 1st November 2011 the pharmacy commenced the ‘New Medicines Scheme (NMS)’.  This scheme is only for patients who have received one of the following medication having never been on that medication before:

· Antihypertensive medication

· Diabetic medication

· COPD medication

· Warfarin medication

The pharmacist will do a ‘1st consultation’ with the patient to go through their medication fully.   A week later the pharmacist will contact the patient to ask them how they are doing on the medication and if there are any issues they will ask the patient to re-visit the pharmacy to discuss/assess further.  A final follow-up will occur 1 week later.  The purpose of this new scheme is both for the patients benefit to ensure they fully understand their medication and how/when it should be taken and also to help the government with reducing costs on wasted medication.

Lorna said that Warren did not feel it would be appropriate for a pharmacist to do a mini-roadshow in surgery.  Lorna said that in addition, not all our patients use Englands Pharmacy.

Ms JH said that she still felt that an explanation leaflet would be beneficial and could be undertaken by pharmacy students.

Lorna said that perhaps Ms JH would like to make some enquiries and then provide feedback to the group at the next meeting.  Ms JH agreed to do this.

Action Point:
Ms JH to contact local student pharmacy department to make enquires and 

provide feedback at the next meeting.

· Is there wheelchair provision in the surgery?
Lorna said that the practice has 2 wheelchairs for patients’ use whilst at the surgery.  Wheelchair availability is advertised on posters in the surgery and is also in the practice brochure.  
· In order to reduce the incidences of falls in the coming winter could the practice in conjunction with the pharmacy arrange to buy, for resale at a discount, the gadgets which can be attached to shoes and boots which enable you to walk on icy/snowy surfaces without slipping.  

Lorna said that the practice cannot undertake any commercial venture.  Lorna has spoken to Englands Pharmacy last month who do not feel they could obtain these gadgets at a competitive price as the stores in town ie. Wilkinson’s etc.  Lorna also said that these now seem to be available at garden centres as she had recently visited Golden Days who were selling them in addition to high street shops.
Lorna informed everyone that we do act on patient’s suggestions where possible and that another PPG member, Mr GS, who was not present at today’s meeting had made some very good suggestions last year ie. to set up PPG at the practice, to re-varnish the counter in reception and to get name badges for reception staff.  These suggestions were taken on board and actioned.
PPG Member
Lorna informed all present that Mrs G had informed her that due to other commitments she could not take part in the PPG.  Lorna asked all present to remove Mrs G’s name from the list of PPG representatives she had issued to them with September’s minutes.

Action Point:
Lorna to re-issue PPG member list.

Designated PPG Notice Board

Lorna suggested the PPG have a designated notice board at the practice.  This could contain, for example, minutes of the last meeting, future meeting dates/times etc so that this is accessible to all patients when visiting the practice and this may prove good in generating new members to the group.  All present agreed this would be a good idea.
Action Point:
Lorna to obtain and install notice board in reception.
Mrs IY asked if there could be a link to the PPG on the practice website and Lorna said that Dr Marwick has previously said that he is happy for reference to the PPG to be on the website. 
Practice Newsletter

Mr TF suggested the practice produce a quarterly newsletter.  Lorna will look into this.

Action Point:
Lorna to speak to GPs and feedback to the PPG at the next meeting.

Posters Advertising PPG
It was suggested the group could draft some posters to display in the surgery which could be used to recruit new members.  Mrs IY said that she had previously designed posters and would be happy to do a draft for the group.  Lorna asked for a copy to be emailed to her. It was suggested a poster could be displayed in Englands Pharmacy and Lorna said that if space was available she was sure they would display this for us. 

Action Point:
Mrs IY to draft a poster and email to Lorna.

Mrs JA and Mrs IB suggested additional venues to display the posters ie.Post Office, local shops etc in order to obtain maximum exposure.

Charges

Mrs IB said that a patient had asked her to enquire why medical certificates incurred a fee.  Lorna asked if this was for insurance purposes but Mrs IB was unsure of this.  Lorna said that any work undertaken for insurance companies, solicitors, employers etc was all private work and as such would incur a fee as this is not for NHS purposes.  

Pre-Operative Appointments With Nurses

Ms JO suggested the Nurses having a 10 minute ‘pre-operative’ appointment system for patients who are going in to have a clinical procedure undertaken who may have queries about their procedure, social issues etc.  Mrs JP said that the hospital have a very good pre-operative appointments system, carried out by nurses, at which time any questions the patient may have can be answered.  In addition, Mrs IY said that the patient can always ring the consultant’s secretary if they have any questions.

Age Range of Patients

Mr TF asked if the members could have a breakdown of the age range of the patients of the practice. 

Action Point:
Lorna to organise audit and provide feedback to PPG members.

Prescriptions On-Line
Mrs IY wanted to highlight an issue carers have when ordering prescriptions on-line.  Mrs Yates said that carers are required to run off a copy of what they have ordered on-line but she feels since the website has been altered recently this has had a detrimental effect on the quality of the prescription copy that is run off – this is now printed very close together and it is hard to distinguish.  Mrs IY provided Lorna with an anonymised example.  Lorna said that she will speak to Dr Marwick about this to see if any alterations can be made.

Action Point:
Lorna to discuss layout of printed copy of prescriptions on-line with Dr Marwick.

In addition, Lorna she said that unfortunately Dr Marwick has not had time to finalise the new website and sends his apologies for this.

Newspaper Article

Mrs IY said that she had recently read an article in the Wigan Evening Post in the 22nd September 2011 edition of which headlines read ‘One in 10 GP surgeries to be run for profit’.  Mrs IY said that the article alludes to some practices being taken over by private companies and said this was very worrying.  Lorna said that she had not seen this article.  Mrs JP felt this may be referring to GPs commissioning services with the abolishment of Primary Care Trusts (PCT) and the introduction of Practice Based Commissioning.  Mrs IY provided Lorna with a copy of the article to look at later.

Following the meeting Lorna read the article provided by Mrs Yates and found this article is referring to Primary Care Trust (PCT) run practices.  Beech Hill Medical Practice is not run by the PCT but is run by the 6 GPs of Drs Graham, Unwin, Lord, Marwick, Ajibade and Francis as a Partnership. 
Patient Survey

Mr ID suggested undertaking a practice patient survey to obtain patients views on certain services/issues etc.  Lorna said she feels this is an excellent idea and said that in previous years the practice carried out yearly patient surveys to obtain patients views on hours of opening, length of wait to see a GP, suggestions etc.  These surveys were run over several weeks and a GP was targeted each day and all patients who consulted with that GP (under 16s excluded) would be handed a questionnaire and asked to complete it.  The results were then independently collated and a report was produced which was sent to the practice.  The practice team met together to discuss the results and then met with a non-executive member of the PCT to discuss the findings and put forward any changes that the results of this survey had brought about.  
Lorna said that she would speak to the GPs and come up with a sample questionnaire which she would provide to the PPG members and then this could go on the January agenda for discuss by the group.  Lorna said that we could carry out the survey in January and the results could be discussed at the following PPG meeting with the group.  
Action Point:
Lorna to provide a sample patient questionnaire to PPG members and include 
for discussion at the next meeting. 
The Brick Homeless Drop-In: Charity
Mrs PD said that she wanted to alert people to a local charity she is involved in – The Brick which helps local homeless people.  This is situated in the old Bricklayers Arms public house, 29 Hallgate, Wigan.
Mrs PD said there had been a recent fundraising event and a coffee morning was arranged and people were asked to donate non-perishable items.  

Mrs PD provided Lorna with a copy of a letter she had received thanking her and her friends for raising £75 and food donations.  This states that much of what The Brick does is unfunded and so donations are very welcome.  The food donated is made up into food parcels by one of their volunteers and is then distributed through various means to those in need.  They also provide ‘Helping Hand Packs’ which are given to clients who are new to tenancy and basic kitchen and household items ie. pots, pans, toasters, kettles, crockery etc.  This assists clients to become self-sufficient in their tenancy and to live a normal life.

For further details please see their website at www.thebrick.org.uk or they can be contacted on 01942 236953.

Mrs PD said that she felt it very important that we were helping our local charities. 

Synopsis

Lorna reminded everyone to complete a synopsis and provide this either to Lorna or Mrs JP.  Mrs JP also asked all present if they were happy for a copy of their synopsis to be given to each PPG member for their reference.  This was agreed by all present.
Next Meeting

Date:
Tuesday 10th January 2012 

Time:
7.00pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church 
(93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 
Mrs JA will ensure the doors are open for early arrivals from 6.45pm.  Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if they are able to attend or not.
